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4 March 2021 
 
 
 
The Hon. Robert Borsak, MLC 
Chair, Portfolio Committee No. 5 – Legal Affairs 
Parliament House 
Macquarie Street 
SYDNEY NSW 2000 
 
 
Dear Chair Borsak 
 

RE: Firearms and Weapons Legislation Amendment (Criminal Use) Bill 2020 
 
I write on behalf of the NSW Farmers’ Association to raise our significant concerns around potential 
unintended consequences for farmers in relation to the amendments proposed by the Firearms and 
Weapons Legislation Amendment (Criminal Use) Bill 2020 (‘The Bill’).  
 
The stated intent of the Bill is not in question.  That is, to create a new offence of knowingly taking part in 
the unauthorised manufacture of firearms or firearm parts, including being in possession of certain matter 
that could be used for the purpose of manufacturing these. 
 
However, as the Bill currently stands NSW Farmers considers there is a lack of clarity regarding the evidence 
based processes to guide implementation of the proposed increased police powers and erosion of civil 
liberties under the Bill. In particular, farmers require confirmation that items and machinery they utilise to 
conduct day to day business activities will not trigger police suspicion and be captured by the section 51J 
offence of taking part in unauthorised manufacture of firearms or firearm parts.   
 
The elements of the offence in accordance with section 51J(1) that require a person to knowingly take part 
in the manufacture or a firearm or firearm part, and know, or ought reasonably to know, that the 
manufacture of the firearm part is not authorised by a licence or permit appear clear. However, sub-sections 
51J(2) and (3) are very broad, capturing any step in the process of manufacture, and any object, device, 
substance, material or document used or capable to be used in the process or manufacturing a firearm or 
firearm part, to be known as a firearm precursor.   
 
Under this Bill, there is a significant risk that by merely being in possession of machinery and items that 
would be considered firearm precursors, in particular those listed under section 51J(3), that farmers will be 
subject to greater police scrutiny and suffer an erosion of civil liberties as a result of increased police seizure 
powers under section 51K. 
 
I raise a further issue regarding the potential interpretation of technology access and use under section 51K. 
Under this section a person may be by directed by a police officer to provide information including a 
password or a code to access any information held or contained in the thing that has been seized, and must 
not fail to comply with such a direction. This provides a very broad power based only on a police officer’s 
suspicion on reasonable grounds that the seized item may provide evidence of the commission of an offence 
under section 51J, yet it erodes civil liberties and impinges on the right to silence.  






